Side by Side Board Meeting

FINAL
November 27, 2012 

Members of the Board in Attendance:, Chris Begley, Chris Berich (arrived late), Cathy Cappellieri, Anne Dichele, John Hansen, Kim Hayes-Grimm, Skelton Key, Andrew Lavaway, Bill Murphy, Matt Nittoly, Karyn Privalsky, Kristina Testa-Buzzee

Members Absent: Nell Conroy, Kim Mendola
Community Attendance: Mary Newbery

Meeting called to order at 5:27.

PUBLIC SESSION
None.

MINUTES

The September 18 minutes were distributed and read. Kristina Testa-Buzzee moved to approve the minutes. Cathy Cappellieri seconded. Approved by consensus.

DIRECTOR UPDATE (Matt Nittoly)
Making Up Missed Days of School
Matt sent out a proposal (attached) to adjust the schedule from 182 days to 180. The current days off of 2/15 and 2/19 would be canceled. The current 3/22 Professional Development day would be changed to a regular school day. The current first day of summer vacation, 6/17, would be the last day of school. Kristina Testa-Buzzee moved to accept the calendar revisions as proposed. Kim Hayes-Grimm seconded. Approved by consensus.

Connecticut Charter School Network
The Connecticut Charter School Network (CCSN) decided almost unanimously that NY’s Charter Schools Association and CCSN will merge. Matt distributed a written explanation (attached). Schools will have to decide individually if they will pay additional dues.

Teacher Maternity Leave
The maternity leave for the teacher out on leave is expected to be 8 weeks. The plan that we put in place has been working well.

Matt’s Knee Surgery
Matt has surgery scheduled during the holiday break, so it shouldn’t involve any time off.
STUDENT ACHIEVEMENT (Mary Newbery, Matt Nittoly)
Mary distributed an overview of achievement data (attached). Matt thinks we’re at a crossroads where the reform is being pushed upon us pretty quickly. Some things will need to change. 
When the No Child Left Behind (NCLB) act was passed, the primary goal was to close the achievement gap in this country. If the federal government set a moving target, and required schools to meet those targets, by 2014 we’d have 100% proficiency in reading, math and writing. About five years ago, Side by Side ended up on the In Need of Improvement list, because our improvement was not reaching the rate of the moving target. 

In determining if a school has made adequate yearly progress (AYP), NCLB only measures if child is proficient, so if a child moved into the district and started at a 1 and moved to a 2, this didn’t count as progress because the child didn’t reach proficiency (a 3). The models used to determine AYP require statistical samples larger than our school population. We had very volatile achievement data. A big change in proficiency for a class from one year to the next could have meant that one or two kids (10-20% of a class) moved and were replaced with new kids. 

The distributed packet shows SBS’s proficiency change from 2011-2012. 

Now Connecticut is trying to come up with ways to measure progress and skill acquisition over time for individual students. Vertical scale scores measure growth over time, but not grade-level or content. There is no criteria for how much growth is appropriate. 

For the new model of measuring progress, a baseline has been set, but it has not yet been implemented. New state assessments are following National Consortium Assessments (in which about 30 states are participating). The NCA are not aligned to CT frameworks—they are aligned to Common Core Standards, which are federal, and will be mandatory by 2014. The CT framework measures discrete skills, where for every strand there are 30 grade-level requirements. This is only in Language Arts and Math, but the requirements are clear and accessible to science, social studies, and teaching literacy across subjects, so will help in the other areas. 
Anne explained that the new evaluations are really a change from learning knowledge and static information to learning to think creatively, problem solve, access information and use it.

Side by Side was set up as a constructivist school, but since NCLB, we have had to shift to meet the needs of the state, which was more knowledge-based; now the federal government is moving to more of a constructivist model.

The new model measures progress over time with assessments, and gives us data to meet appropriate growth. The baseline will be taken into account for measurements. The new model will tie in to teacher assessments, so the baseline is important, because it takes into account where the child started. Based on the past three years, we passed everything required in the new model.
A new assessment test (replacing the CMTs) will be launched in 2014. It will be computer adaptive, so if a child got question 1 wrong, her question 2 will be different than the question for someone who got it right. The test is somewhat like a Choose Your Own Adventure book in this way. Turnaround will be much quicker. We will learn how to create curriculum, and assess and align with the new standards. The curriculum will need a significant overhaul.

What we need to do:

· Curriculum revision and transition to common core standards

· Prepare for new standardized tests using SBAC (Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium) assessments, which are significantly more rigorous, inquiry-based and data-intense than the former CMT
· Develop a new in-house assessment system that helps to monitor and prepare for this new type of teaching, learning, and assessing. This must become part of our practice.
· Implement a new teacher and administrator evaluation system that will be state monitored, by fall 2013

· Implement SEED (System for Educator Evaluation and Development) which is meant to link the CCSS, curriculum and student achievement to educators’ evaluations. School must create a plan that includes “non-negotiables” from the state’s model, as well as other school-created indicators that currently do not exist.
The SEED plan must include at least 6 observations per educator, in addition to the inclusion of parent, student and peer feedback.
SSP (Student Success Plans) must also be fully implemented. We are only partially there in 2012-2013. For middle school, this involves advisory groups (held in an additional period per day) setting goals for the future, social and emotional goals.

We are currently in the early stages of revising/creating literacy and SS units to meet the CCSS. We have not yet begun to devise a plan for implementing SEED. Completion will require:

· Extensive amounts of coordination

· Resource allocations

· Collaborative time for teachers and administrators

· Instructional modeling and coaching

· Extensive professional development
· The creation of a new, in-house assessment system

The level of expertise required in planning, implementing and monitoring these new required systems of teaching, learning and evaluation will require a team of people to make decisions in the best interests of our students and the school.
A non-union infrastructure like SBS lacks support for teachers that other schools have. Support is integral to effectively implementing new requirements or transitioning to education reform mandates. In SBS, the administration is responsible for both ends—implementation of the new system and maintaining a supportive atmosphere for the staff in the process.

Hurdles to overcome:

· Money

· Resources

· Time

· Effective plan for restructuring

· Increased Board involvement (guidance can come from the Executive Director, staff, parents and students, but ultimate decisions have to come from the Board)

Discussion:

We need more senior administrative help. It has only been in the past month that we’ve understood the pieces that are required. So now it’s time to step back and see how we’re going to handle each piece. It’s hard to make decisions on what we need administratively when it’s not completely concrete yet, but we need to start looking at what people we need to implement the pieces.
The Common Core Standards need to be implemented by 2014. We will start with Language Arts and Math, and then will need to bring in the other subjects. 

Anne, Matt and Mary, maybe with a few people from Quinnipiac, will have to spend a few days (perhaps at a retreat) to come up with a plan for implementing for the Board to use as a starting point. Matt will have an initial proposal by December 11 for review prior to the December 18 meeting. 

FINANCE COMMITTEE UPDATE (Cathy Cappellieri)
The balance sheet, P&L, and disbursements were distributed (attached). The Finance Committee met on Wednesday, November 21, and reviewed the operations for the period through October 31, 2012.
Actual income is $119 ahead of what we budgeted; however there are a few items to point out within the financials.

A/C #1200 – Accounts Receivable – decreased by $27,127 as the Norwalk School System paid an invoice due from them.

A/C #2206 – Accrued Liabilities – IT Consultant – The IT consultant again is not billing Side by Side for his services

A/C #4050 – We have 233 students this. We budgeted for 234 students, so there will be a $10,500 unfavorable variance at the end of the year. Linda mentioned that while initially there were a few problems receiving payments from the Norwalk schools system, the payments are now being done automatically and all is running smoothly. 
A/C #4090A – The donation for the snow plowing was received in November.

A/C #4110 – Special Education Reimbursement – this is a matter of timing in that Linda has to invoice Norwalk for the Special Education Teacher.

A/C #4170B – Program Fees – Extended Day – this income account is under budget by $1,287. We asked Linda if this was due to timing or fewer kids and she was going to look into it.

A/C #4190C&D – The net income from the Miss Chocolate fundraiser was $2,100 and from the Harvest Fair was $1,400. Linda will be adding a schedule to the financials that shows the net amounts earned from the fundraisers, as she indicated in the past.

A/C #4300B – The FRC grant was more than expected, so provided this grant does not get cut back there will be an $18,000 favorable variance at the end of the year.

A/C #6111B-5 – The music teacher returned in mid October, and the replacement will be on staff through the end of December, so the unfavorable variance for the year will be $9,600.  

A/C #6112A-1 Teaching Assistants – we have assistants but no interns this year, so we will end up with an unfavorable variance of approximately $9,000 at the end of the year.

A/C #6200A – Health Insurance – we currently have a favorable variance of $4,515 as the budget for the substitute music teacher was for a family premium, but she waived the insurance, and Angie only has single coverage, so there should be a favorable variance in this account for the year.  

A/C #6321G – Special Education Tutors – We had budgeted for an expense for Title I tutors but the requirements were changed and this is no longer necessary, so this will be a $6,000 favorable variance for the year.

A/C #6323G-5 – Upper School Academies – There is an expense of $641 posted to this account with no budget, Linda was not sure what this amount was for and will look into it.

A/C #6590E – Marketing and Advertising no monies have yet to be spent for this item.

A/C #6611 – Total of Instruction Supplies is over budget by $2,858. According to Linda this is a timing difference, as is A/C #6612C, although this account will be over budget for the year.

A/C #6890X- Miscellaneous expense is over budget due to taking Angie out and having a temp in the office.

For this school year we have projected a budgeted income of $60,321. Based upon the activity to date, it looks like we are still on target to hit this amount.

We discussed additional items at this meeting and one which was also something we briefly discussed the end of last year was additional administrative support for Matt.  According to Matt with the new SEED program there are additional mandates for evaluating teachers and administrators and the amount of time involved in doing this is not something that Matt can handle by himself.  There is a pilot program in effect for this year, but next year the program will be in place and all new evaluations form must be submitted. Matt has some suggestions as to how to best put a person in place to handle these tasks, using the most cost effective and best solution.

In addition, we discussed given some of the office staff (Lilly, Mary and Val) a stipend given the amount of time their personal phones are being used for Side by Side business. However, no amount was determined.
COCKTAILS FOR A CAUSE (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
We will be splitting the proceeds between SBS and Red Cross, in the aftermath of Sandy. We will also distribute a list of items needed by our families affected by Sandy. If anyone is interested in volunteering, let Evelyn know. Most people are paying at the door, so Evelyn is asking for as many staff and board members as possible to pay in advance. There will be entertainment. Chris Mendola’s (who did PR for us) wife and daughter will be performing at the event. If you go to the SBS Facebook page, you can share the picture of the invitation on your wall. So far 74 people are attending.
PTCO UPDATE (Kristina Testa-Buzzee)
Alix and some other folks are discussing what we can do to honor Monee Reed’s memory. They are considering a scholarship for either high school or college. Marlene is accepting donations for Monee’s family.
PR/OUTSIDE FUNDRAISING UPDATE
No update.

FACILITIES SEARCH UPDATE (Kim Hayes-Grimm, Anne Dichele)
There will be a community meeting next week. We are continuing to search.

STRATEGIC PLANNING TASK FORCE UPDATE (Kristina Testa-Buzzee)
Kristina Testa-Buzzee spoke with Will Heinz of Charter Improvement, who may be able to help us pro bono. He would be interested in having a conversation to see how he could assist us. Anne suggests we wait until after the first of the year.

BOD TERM LIMITS AND BYLAWS PRESENTATION (Bill Murphy)
Tabled. 

HELPING HANDS MONKEY COLLEGE UPDATE (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
We had a meeting with Helping Hands. They had an event in the middle of October that they had to get through. This idea is still out there and it still looks like something we can incorporate into what we’re doing.

Karyn Privalsky moved to adjourn. Kristina Testa-Buzzee seconded. Meeting adjourned at 7:22.
Preliminary Agenda for December 18 Meeting
Public Session

Director Update

Finance Committee Update
PTCO Update 

Facilities Search Update
BOD Term Limits and Bylaws Presentation

Outreach for New Students

Executive Session
